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HAPPY NEW YEAR TO YOU AND YOUR BEES!

We start the New Year with several new members, a long list of people about to enrol on the Beginners’ Course, a varied programme of meetings and two apiaries. If we get a good spring like last year with no frost, rain or winds to ruin the blossom, our bees will get off to a cracking start. This year’s queen marking colour is blue.  You might like to colour code new frames, with the use of blue drawing pins.

Apiary Notes from Andrew Beer

At the time of writing (15th December) bees have been enjoying some mild sunny days for cleansing flights. Advice given earlier about woodpeckers, mice and other vermin hive protection still applies. Winter Varroa treatments should now be complete. If you continue to treat you will inevitably kill expanding brood. From now until the Spring flow starts in late April, you must check that each colony has enough stores (March can be a killer month). Check colony weights by hefting, put simply, you lift the hive on opposite sides and if “your body says UGH” as you lift then there is probably enough food until your next inspection. Colonies short of stores or isolated from stores should be treated as described below. It is of great advantage that when you “put your bees to bed” in late Autumn you leave an empty eke above brood frames with a cover board above that. This system aids air circulation, assists the bees’ travel from comb to comb and if feeding is needed enables you to put food just where it is required most and without disturbing the cluster. Feeding should be on the following lines:

From now on: Candy or Baker’s Fondant.

Place containers directly over clusters of bees using a twig or two underneath the containers to avoid crushing. I have also started using all the scum at the top of honey storage buckets, honey left at the bottom of extractors and honey tanks over the year. I simply collect this in used butter containers and the like and give to the bees as above. Obviously I do this only with my own honey.

From February onwards or, if later, when bees start becoming active:

Use bucket feeders and apply syrup at 2lb sugar -1pint water mix. Some go for a 1:1 mix but it has not worked for me. Trickle a little on to the bees to get them started. Miller, Ashforth and Rapid-Feeders, etc will not work because bees will not leave the cluster when it is very cold or freezing. In an emergency, when it is literally “life or death” get a 1kg bag of sugar, make a slit in it, put in a bucket of water, drain and put the “slit” directly above the bees. Can’t find the bees? They could be at the bottom of the combs or in the lower of two brood chambers. Take a powerful lamp and shine down below the combs and plan your operation from there and do whatever is necessary with minimum disturbance to the bees to get them fed. 

Give a super of honey-filled combs. Place immediately above brood chamber; some people prefer to place below to discourage the queen from entering the super; others put a queen excluder between the boxes. Use of a queen excluder may result in your queen becoming isolated from the cluster.

Wax recycling: Wax recycling is a vitally important task for us all. If Thornes, National Bee Supplies and the like don’t get enough wax they will import more and with a desperately weak pound, prices for foundation will soar.

1. Discard blackened combs but boil up later to kill off disease. Bury/mix broken-down combs/slurry in your compost heap. This will also put errant bees and wasps off the scent and improve next year’s veg crop.

2. Soak remaining wax for rendering in a barrel of rainwater for 24 hours or so.

3. Render down wax in one of the following ways: 

a. Put wax into a gas or electric laundry or “Burco” –type boiler covering with rainwater. Heat sufficiently to melt the wax into a slurry-like molten wax mix. No need to boil.

b. Achieve the same result in a “bain marie” or double saucepan available from equipment suppliers or make your own by putting the tin or container into a larger pan of water and heating as above. Place two pieces of broken tile between the two pans to help keep wax away from direct heat.

c. One member gently heats up wax in his microwave, apparently it works!

4. When you have obtained molten wax (having used the minimum amount of heat necessary) – strain it into a 

plastic bucket into which one inch of rainwater has just been added.

CONTINUED ON BACK PAGE

Meetings/Events 2010:

January 

Wednesday 20th  –  a talk with skeps ancient and modern by Martin Buckle – SKEPS 7.30 p.m. at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Rd, Bletchley MK3 6BJ

February 

Wednesday 17th  –  a talk by Nigel Semmence – An Introduction to the New Regional Bee Inspector 7.30 p.m. at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Rd, Bletchley MK3 6BJ

March

Saturday 6th  -14th ANNUAL BUCKS COUNTY SEMINAR lectures – HONEY FOR HEALING Dr Rowena Jenkins, INSECT SENSORY SYSTEMS Dr Nigel Raine, BEES AND PLANTS Andy Willis 10.00 a.m. – 4.15 p.m. Wendover Memorial Hall, Wharf Rd, Wendover HP22 6HF. Contact: John Catton 01494 72616

Beginners’ Classes start 

For information about Beginners’ Beekeeping Classes contact Bob Sibley 01908 647597

April

Beginners’ Classes continue

Friday16th – Sunday 18th BBKA Spring Convention at Stoneleigh

Apiary Meetings for Beginners to start this month

May

Steam Rally at Stoke Goldington contact Sue Bird 01908 501101

Saturday 15th – Sunday 16th SKEP MAKING COURSE with Martin Buckle 10.00a.m. – 4.00 p.m. at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Road, Bletchley MK3 6BJ You need to book in advance. Contact Libby Culshaw 01908 375968

Saturday 22nd – Sunday 23rd  Open Weekend at Rothamsted Research.

June 

Roving Apiary Meetings start

Saturday 12th RIVERSIDE FAIR, Stony Stratford 1- 4 p.m. Contact Sue Bird 01908 501101

July 

Apiary meetings continue.

August 

Bucks County Show at the County Show Ground, Aylesbury 

Contact Sue Bird 01908 501101

September

Saturday 11th –Sunday 12th HERITAGE WEEKEND at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Rd, Bletchley, MK3 6BJ Contact Libby Culshaw 01908 375968

Sunday 26th ANNUAL HONEY SHOW at Wyevale Garden Centre, Newport Rd, Wavendon MK17 8UF Contact: Nicola Smith 01280 860102

October 

Wednesday 20th – AGM followed by a talk and demonstration about the new BEEHAUS by Johannes Paul 7.30 p.m. at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Rd, Bletchley MK3 6BJ  

National Honey Show

November

Wednesday 17th – A talk by Ged Marshall A DAY IN THE LIFE OF A BEE FARMER7.30 p.m. at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Rd, Bletchley MK3 6BJ

December

No Meeting

Concentrated washing up liquid should be brushed lightly over the inside bucket wall to help the solid wax break away from the bucket later The mixture can be strained through an ordinary kitchen sieve. If the sieve gets blocked, dip into boiling water to clear. Other straining devices include ladies’ tights and garden fleece. – use what suits you. Slurry residue can be put on the compost heap, as above.

5. The purpose is to secure clean wax for recycling and not for showing or domestic use. If wax is still dirty, then repeat the process as necessary.

6. Use dedicated equipment for rendering down – it will not be usable for anything else.

7. If you have got more than, say, 20lbs of wax to render down each year then consider getting specialist equipment. 

8. Wax rendering is potentially dangerous if proper care is not taken. Never put wax onto direct heat; never leave the operation unattended and always have a fire blanket to hand. .Wax recycling is just as important as keeping our bees safe and well. Financially too, it is a must.

Equipment. Since my last notes, if only to prove that a cack-handed carpenter like me can do it, I secured a couple of pallets from a building site and from one of them (and other odds and ends lying about) I have built a hive floor, eke and roof. They look, awful, but I believe they should be serviceable for many years. In the past I have built brood chambers and cover boards from off-cuts, etc. Altogether this latest hive cost me about £3 but I still have to buy a roof cover if I cannot somehow purloin it for free. These hives can be made for about 2 months summer use to house swarms, artificial swarms and nucs. An alternative would be to buy in equipment for temporary use at a cost in round terms of possibly £130.00 per hive. I do believe the saving is worth more than a thought. You really can make a hive out of almost anything to hand if you put your mind to it.

QUEENIE’S KITCHEN I included this Sugar Candy recipe last year but it may be useful for new beekeepers. Old beekeepers lore was to put candy on on Christmas day, but with the sub zero temperatures at the moment Do NOT touch your hives. Wait for a warm sunny day in January & quietly slip the blocks on over the feed hole. 

Boil 1 pint of water, remove from the heat. Use a big saucepan or the mixture may boil over when simmering. Stir in 6lbs sugar and 1 teaspoon cream of tartar. Return to the heat and stir continuously until the mixture boils. Simmer for 3-4 minutes until the mixture thickens. Stand the container in cold water, stir vigorously until the mixture is about to set. This is arm breaking work! Pour the mixture into suitable containers. I line medium to large pyrex dishes with foil. When the mixture has set the block just falls out of the dish. This recipe is enough for two x 3 pint dishes or 3 x 2 pint dishes.

FERA is an agency of DEFRA. As part of “The Healthy Bees” programme they are offering to pay for two members of BBKA to attend a City & Guilds Course on training trainers. If anyone in NBBKA is interested as a matter of urgency please contact John Catton or Beulah Cullen by 7th January.

Website Daniel Clarke has taken over our website and has started work on updating it. He would be grateful for suggestions and technical beekeeping advice.

Many thanks to Barry Taylor for keeping our site up and running all these years. 

A Food and Plant Magazine containing details of local growers and food producers within a 20 mile radius of Hanslope Spire is due to be published in 2010. If you would like to write a regular article on beekeeping or advertise your hive products, contact David Chambers 01908 312126 or go to dchambers@foodandplants.co.uk 

This Month’s Gathering  on Wednesday 20th  at Rectory Cottages at 7.30 p.m. Martin Buckle on Skeps. Without fail, Martin always has incredible and interesting things to share with us. This year Martin’s strong colonies in hives were robbed to death by wasps but the two in skeps successfully defended themselves. Come and learn all about it. Don’t forget to sign up for the two day skep making course 15-16th May. Only a few places left, contact Libby.
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Whilst we have no beekeeping activity outside, these winter months are ideal for cleaning equipment, making frames and having a general stock-take. 

If you would like to swot up on beekeeping to improve your knowledge or skills, don’t forget you may borrow books, microscopes, DVDs and slides from the Association’s library for up to a month, £5.00 returnable deposit. 50p per week charge if overdue. Contact Libby Culshaw.

If you would like to comment on or contribute to our Newsletter contact Libby Culshaw laviniaculshaw@hotmail.com

